
 

Imagining COVID is 'like the flu' is cutting
thousands of lives short. It's time to wake up

September 15 2022, by Michael Toole and Brendan Crabb

  
 

  

It is difficult to understand the ease with which we have accepted a
major proportion of the Australian population getting infected with
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COVID in just a matter of months. Many have been infected multiple
times, potentially exposing them to long COVID and other problems we
are only beginning to understand. In the past 75 years, only the second
world war has had a greater demographic impact on Australia than
COVID in 2022.

As of September 12, Australia had reported more than 10 million cases
of COVID. Of those, 96% were reported in 2022, coinciding with a
succession of various omicron sub-variants and the removal of most
protective measures. What's more, the number of reported cases is
probably an underestimate.

While the midsummer wave of omicron led to the highest number of
reported cases since the pandemic began, the subsequent winter waves
have killed thousands more people.

Between January 5 and March 16 this year, 3,341 Australians died with
COVID, compared with 8,034 between April 4 and September 16, with
August being the most deadly month of the pandemic for Australia. One
often forgotten impact of these deaths is that an estimated 2,000
Australian children have lost at least one parent as a result of the COVID
pandemic.

Rather than national cabinet looking at pandemic leave and under
pressure to cut isolation periods, what's needed is a shared vision and a
strategic COVID plan that acknowledges it is not "just like the flu."

A disease evolving quicker than our defenses

The deadly July–August wave happened despite greatly increased
immunity from third- and fourth-dose vaccination, natural infection, and
lifesaving therapies introduced in April this year.
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https://www.abs.gov.au/ausstats/abs@.nsf/featurearticlesbytitle/00753BC276CCB154CA2570FF000075A8?OpenDocument#:~:text=Australia%20lost%2034%2C000%20service%20personnel,became%20prisoners-of-war.
https://www.abs.gov.au/ausstats/abs@.nsf/featurearticlesbytitle/00753BC276CCB154CA2570FF000075A8?OpenDocument#:~:text=Australia%20lost%2034%2C000%20service%20personnel,became%20prisoners-of-war.
https://www.worldometers.info/coronavirus/country/australia/
https://medicalxpress.com/tags/omicron/
https://kirby.unsw.edu.au/news/national-antibody-study-confirms-covid-19-cases-higher-reported
https://ourworldindata.org/coronavirus/country/australia
https://imperialcollegelondon.github.io/orphanhood_calculator/#/country/Australia
https://imperialcollegelondon.github.io/orphanhood_calculator/#/country/Australia
https://www.abc.net.au/news/2022-09-14/covid-pandemic-leave-payments-extended/101438020


 

In other words, omicron has evolved faster than the tools we are using to
combat it. So far in 2022, more than 12,000 Australians have died with
COVID, six times the number of deaths in the previous two years.

This is a disease so significant it has reduced global life expectancy, one
of the best measures of human development.

No other war or disease has done that in more than 65 years, not even
the HIV pandemic. The global estimates have been reinforced in several
countries, including the United States, where life expectancy has fallen
by almost three years since 2019.

Changes in life expectancy only happen when very large numbers of
people die "before their time." In Australia there were 17% more deaths
reported this year to the end of May by the Australian Bureau of
Statistics than the five-year average. This does not count our most recent
and lethal BA.5 wave.

The ABS report shows two things. First, COVID is killing large numbers
of people both directly and indirectly. At this rate, we can expect to lose
many more lives by year's end. Second, people are dying earlier than
they otherwise would have, meaning our life expectancy trajectory will
take a hit.

Then there is all we know about long COVID and its effects on the
lungs, heart, brain, kidneys and immune system. It affects at least 4% of
those infected with omicron, including those vaccinated and those with
mild initial illness.

We are being warned to prepare for what is effectively a mass disabling
event with no known cure or end point.
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https://ourworldindata.org/coronavirus/country/australia
https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/full/10.1111/padr.12477
https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/data/vsrr/vsrr023.pdf
https://www.abs.gov.au/statistics/health/causes-death/provisional-mortality-statistics/latest-release
https://www.abs.gov.au/statistics/health/causes-death/provisional-mortality-statistics/latest-release
https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/full/10.1111/padr.12477
https://medicalxpress.com/tags/life+expectancy/
https://www.thelancet.com/journals/langlo/article/PIIS2214-109X(22)00323-0/fulltext
https://www.science.org/content/article/what-causes-long-covid-three-leading-theories?cookieSet=1
https://www.canberratimes.com.au/story/7843242/national-response-to-long-covid-in-works/


 

 

  

Not 'like the flu'

How did we come to this point? A key reason we have become so
complacent is the common narrative comparing COVID to influenza—in
the sense that we should live with COVID in the same way we do with
the flu.

The statistics demonstrate a different picture. From the start of this year
to August 28, there had been just under 218,000 reported cases of flu
and 288 deaths this year. There have been 44 times as many COVID

4/6

https://www.2gb.com/nsw-premier-warns-influenza-outbreak-is-more-severe-than-covid-19/
https://www1.health.gov.au/internet/main/publishing.nsf/Content/ozflu-surveil-no11-22.htm


 

cases and 42 times as many related deaths. (It is worth noting here
authorities are urging caution when comparing this flu season to previous
years, given COVID measures and changes in health behavior.)

Around 1,700 people have been hospitalized with the flu this year. Yet
on just one day in July, 5,429 COVID patients were in hospital.

In Australia, we have just had our worst COVID wave in terms of the
number of deaths and people admitted to hospital, a wave that is ongoing
with thousands still in hospital and around 360 people dying each week.

Government health advisers are warning of another COVID wave in the
coming months. Independent MP Monique Ryan is calling for a national
COVID summit and more transparency regarding planning. In contrast,
this year's influenza wave looks to be over.

Expendable lives

This has been a devastating year for older Australians. More than 3,000
residents of aged care facilities have died of COVID, triple the
combined number who died in 2020 and 2021. As things stand, these
lives appear invisible and expendable.

The most important discussion now is not about changes to any one
intervention. It is one of overall strategy, one that focuses on reducing
the spread of the virus.

Immunity from infection is, of course, real. It's why people usually
recover from infection, why waves disappear, and indeed what drives
viral evolution to "escape immunity."

But the more important questions are how much protection it offers, for
how long, and at what cost? We now know immunity from omicron
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https://www1.health.gov.au/internet/main/publishing.nsf/Content/666B3904B28E059BCA257D1700135B16/$File/Australian%20Influenza%20Surveillance%20Report%20No.%2011%20-%2015%20August%20to%2028%20August%202022.pdf
https://www.theguardian.com/australia-news/2022/jul/26/covid-hospitalisations-in-australia-hit-new-record-surpassing-january-peak
https://www.worldometers.info/coronavirus/weekly-trends/#weekly_table
https://www.news.com.au/world/coronavirus/australia/australias-chief-medical-officer-paul-kelly-issues-ominous-covid19-warning/news-story/cb02f7c105e0efa88909bee8ba1078fd
https://www.abc.net.au/radionational/programs/breakfast/independent-mp-calls-on-government-to-rethink-covid-management/101437210
https://www1.health.gov.au/internet/main/publishing.nsf/Content/cda-surveil-ozflu-flucurr.htm#current
https://www.theage.com.au/politics/federal/terrifying-three-quarters-of-covid-deaths-in-aged-care-have-occurred-in-2022-20220908-p5bghw.html
https://www.theage.com.au/politics/federal/terrifying-three-quarters-of-covid-deaths-in-aged-care-have-occurred-in-2022-20220908-p5bghw.html


 

infection is relatively poor and short-lived and is outpaced by rapid viral
evolution, even in the face of vaccination.

Although vaccination vastly reduces the risk of serious illness, waves of
infection continue to sweep through large populations, with many 
susceptible to reinfection within months. This continues to damage our
short and long-term health, our health system, and our society.

COVID is nothing at all like the flu. It is causing a vastly worse scale of
damage. We must change our tactics to dramatically cut transmission. In
addition to a more vigorous campaign to increase vaccine booster
coverage, we need to invest in indoor ventilation and actively promote
the benefits of wearing high-quality masks in crowded indoor settings.

And we need a powerful messaging campaign to wake us from our "just
like the flu" slumber.

This article is republished from The Conversation under a Creative
Commons license. Read the original article.

Provided by The Conversation

Citation: Imagining COVID is 'like the flu' is cutting thousands of lives short. It's time to wake
up (2022, September 15) retrieved 18 April 2024 from 
https://medicalxpress.com/news/2022-09-covid-flu-thousands-short.html

This document is subject to copyright. Apart from any fair dealing for the purpose of private
study or research, no part may be reproduced without the written permission. The content is
provided for information purposes only.

Powered by TCPDF (www.tcpdf.org)

6/6

https://www.imperial.ac.uk/news/237315/omicron-infection-poor-booster-covid-19-immunity/
https://www.nature.com/articles/d41586-022-01771-3
https://www.nature.com/articles/d41586-022-01771-3
https://www.nejm.org/doi/full/10.1056/NEJMc2209479
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